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RARE BIRD REPORT 
Submitted by Tim Rodenkirk 

 
Species: EASTERN PHOEBE 
Date of Sighting: 13-15 May 2017      
Time Observed: AM all three days 
Length of Time Observed: about 20 minutes total. 
Distance to Bird: As close as 10 feet. 
Number, Age, Sex: one, sex unknown 
Observer: Tim Rodenkirk 
Other Observers: with Roy Gerig and Jim Kopitzke on 13 May; with 
Eric Clough on 14 May; heard singing from my front yard on 15 
May which was my last sighting. 
 
Location: Mingus Park in Coos Bay, Coos County, Oregon. 
 
Habitat: The bird was on the north end of the pond at Mingus 
Park.  The area in the park where the bird hung out was on the 
north end of a large pond.  There is a native 100 yr. old 
Douglas-fir forest set back to the north of the pond with a 
Japanese garden (lots of open, low, non-native species) between 
the forest and the pond with a creek that flows from the forest, 
through the Japanese garden, and into the pond. Where the creek 
hits the pond there is a small willow thicket. Further north 
along the creek just past the Japanese garden, some 80 foot tall 
red alder trees grow along the creek.  The whole area is fairly 
open and sunny. There are some private houses with deciduous 
trees and open backyards directly adjacent to the Japanese 
gardens.  The bird ranged from the north end of the park, into 
the back yards of the private residences, and north along the 
creek to the red alder stand, an area of maybe 100 meters by 50 
meters- not very large.  It sang from atop an Oregon ash tree 
for about a half hour the first day I saw it- it was singing in 
the same tree a couple other occasions.  I also saw it further 
up the trail in red alder trees and saw it down low in the 
willows on the north end of the pond too.  Occasionally it would 
fly rather high up into adjacent Douglas-fir trees which I 
thought was a bit odd for an Eastern Phoebe but so be it.  
 
Description: I first heard the bird- it had a distinctive call, 
phee-be, phee-be, phee-be, repeated over and over. The bird was 
the same size and shape of a Black Phoebe, one of which I see 
all winter in the park, and which I wanted to immediately rule 
out. It was hard to see at first but I did notice the frequent 
tail wagging immediately. The bird appeared all brown above but 
had a distinctly darker head and cap.  It flew around a bit and 
disappeared into a nearby Doug-fir before I could get good looks 
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at it. I was supposed to be meeting Roy Gerig and Jim Kopitzke 
at my house so I then left and went up to meet them (just a 
minute or two from where the bird was).  It had started to rain 
by this point.  I got my phone out and played back an EAPH song 
without luck when we returned.  We walked all around the park 
looking for it at that point.  We finally relocated it in a yard 
behind a private residence just next to the north end of the 
park where it was singing again. Jim Kopitzke immediately 
recognized the song also as he grew up back east and knows his 
bird songs quite well. I played the tape but the bird really 
didn’t respond to it much although it sounded exactly like the 
Eastern Phoebe song I was playing.  Anyhow, we could not enter 
the yard and actually see the bird very well and the rain became 
harder and harder and the bird had stopped singing after about 
20 minutes so we decided to bird on elsewhere and never returned 
to look for the bird as the weather got windier and wetter and 
those two eventually continued south along the coast on their 
birding vacation. 
 
The following morning I went down into the park in the same area 
and played the tape for about a half hour without luck.  I was a 
bit north of where I had originally heard it, next to a creek 
with alder trees along an open trail, when I thought maybe I 
heard its call note.  I played back its call note a few times 
and nothing.  I was getting ready to give up when I looked up 
and noticed a bird flycatching above me on a dead, open alder 
branch.  It was the Eastern Phoebe, being totally silent! Just 
then Eric Clough showed up (nice timing indeed).  We were able 
to see the throat, flanks and belly of the bird which were a 
light yellow color, palest up near the throat area where it was 
more whitish. The head had the dark, capped appearance I 
previously mentioned (head darker than back) and the nape, back, 
shoulder, rump, and tail appeared medium brown.  There were no 
wing bars or they were so narrow and light as not to be very 
visible. The bill was dark and not particularly large. The face 
was dark and there was no noticeable ring around the eye. What 
was very noticeable was the constant tail wagging the bird would 
do while perched. We saw the bird above us flycatching for about 
ten minutes then it flew higher into a nearby Doug-fir and 
disappeared.  We walked back to the north end of the pond and 
birded the willows there for a while as they were several 
migrant warblers and vireos singing away. As we scanned through 
the birds the Eastern Phoebe suddenly materialized right in 
front of us and we had great looks for several minutes before it 
disappeared.  That would be the last time I actually saw it. 
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The next morning, the 15th, while loading my truck up for work at 
about 6AM I heard it distinctly singing in the park, phee-be, 
phee-be, phee-be.  It was only a 100 feet from the house to the 
north end of the pond- close enough that I could hear it very 
well.  I was real busy that day at work and never looked for it 
that evening.  I did look for it the next day (Tuesday) and on 
Wednesday but without luck as did a couple other local birders. 
Been listening for it again ever since… 
 
Similar Species: 
A Black Phoebe would have been much darker (black versus brown) 
and would have had an all black head, throat, and chest with a 
sharp demarcation to white in the belly area. They also have a 
decided different song. 
 
Say’s Phoebe would have had an orangish belly and would not have 
appeared so dark-capped like this bird. Also song all wrong for 
say’s Phoebe. 
 
Eastern/Western Wood-peewee: These species have a vested look 
below and would not be completely pale yellow below, have more 
of a crested appearance to the top of their head (the bird we 
saw had a rounder looking cap), and peewees do not have a dark-
capped appearance.  Song all wrong for any peewee. 
 
Other Empids: this bird had no eyering of any sort and was less 
attenuated in length than most empids that is to say, phoebes 
appear a bit shorter and stockier than most empids. Song not 
right for other empids but right on for Eastern Phoebe. 
 
References/Experience: Have seen hundreds back East and several 
in Oregon and know the song quite well and instantly recognized 
it when I heard it.   
 
Optics:  Bausch and Lomb 8x42 Bins.  
 
Address: 611 N. 12th St., Coos Bay, OR 97420 
Phone: 541-260-5763     E-Mail: timrodenkirk@gmail.com 



Eastern Phoebe 456-17-26 
First-round Vote – September 27, 2017 
 
Accepted: 9 
Not Accepted: 0 
 
ACCEPTED: 
Good description of bird and vocalizations. 
 
No comments 
 
Excellent report. Bird was seen multiple times by several observers, and of course, sings its name. 
 
A good description of the plumage characteristics, along with the song, rules out anything else. 
 
No comments 
 
The description of the bird and its call adequately eliminates other species of phoebes and flycatchers. 
 
Expert birder with plenty of previous experience with this species; saw and heard the bird multiple times over 
several days; thorough and convincing details. 
 
It is bothering me that the bird had yellow flanks/belly. May birds should not have that. I’m voting accept since 
other folks also saw it, even though we are missing their reports. 
 
An excellent and thorough report by the reporting observer. 
 


